Report on the Mission Trip to South India, 25 Dec. 2008 – 8 Jan. 2009
The South India short mission trip comprised six members: Mr. & Mrs KC Ung (BRGH), Angeline Loh (KGC), Wong Ee Ling (SAGH), Anna Moorthy and Wong Shih Shih (BGGH). 

We praise and thank God for His protection and faithfulness throughout the trip. Nothing untoward happened to us; none of us was seriously sick, injured, hurt or robbed. We really treasure the 2 weeks of fond remembrance meeting with God’s wonderful brothers and sisters in India and witnessing their various spheres of service. It was our privilege to know God’s faithful servants, working so hard in His vineyard in India. We are truly grateful too to be channels of practical partnership on behalf of the Penang and other assemblies with the suffering saints in the assemblies and their ministry to others in India. 

The preparation for the mission trip started as early as in January 2008, with the 4 early-birds - corresponding and praying for each other and getting new members. Though we are located in different parts of Malaysia, we corresponded regularly via email even till now as we work on our presentations for the Mission Night on 22 February 2009. Apart from that, we also met twice on 30 October 2008 in Penang and 16 November 2008 in Batu Gajah.

The long-awaited day finally arrived. Backed up with blessings and prayers, Mr. KC Ung led the mission team to take off for Chennai at 8.35pm on 25 December 2008. Upon arrival at Chennai Airport (amid very tight security because of the recent Bombai bombings) we were met by bros. Ezekiel and Immanuel from CMCT and taken to a budget hotel for a night stay, before we departed to Madurai early next morning.

On 26 December 2008, we were welcomed by Bro. Rajasingh Simon (Simon Sr.) and family (bro. Mani, sis. Esther with their daughter Eunice, bro. Raja and wife) to take us to the campsite. The van journey took about 3 hours. At 12.15pm, we arrived at the budget lodge where we stayed throughout the camp. Before proceeding for lunch at JJ Chinese Restaurant owned by Bro. Simon Jr., (no relative of bro. Rajasingh Simon) we were taken to the site of the Old Age Home and Courtallam Camping Centre. It was still under construction and at that time they were still short of about Rs.75,00,000/- to complete it.
The 4-day-3-night Annual Special Bible Camp of South Tamilnadu Christian Assemblies (26-29 Dec., 2009) was the first leg of the three sections of our mission trip. The Bible camp was attended by more than 1200 adults and children from different assemblies in South India. They arrived in various modes of transport from van, bus, train to plane. Based on the camp theme “Consider thy ways”, Mr. KC Ung and Mr. John Kirubakaran the speakers for the camp, took the study sessions alternately. Concurrent with these, the children ministry carried on led by bro. Jeyakumar Nallathambi and his team nearby. The ladies’ meetings, held every evening, were led by sis. Anna with the assistance of the other Malaysian sisters. As for the men, they grouped up for prayer outside the auditorium when the sisters were having their sessions. 

The Lord’s Supper for the 1000 campers that Lord’s Day was memorable as they “broke” one big loaf of bread and drank of the “wine” from cups, mugs, and other containers constantly filled up with “wine” from one very big vessel in front as soon as these containers were empty after making their rounds among the believers. Even kettles were used to refill the “cups”. The way they drank from the cup without their lips touching the brim was itself a “feat”.

We were overwhelmed seeing the passion of the Indian believers towards the word of God. They were attentively listening to the message each session for 1½ hours and altogether there were 3 sessions per day. Besides that, the Bible readers from the floor could open to the verse required by the speaker within seconds. This was something fascinating too. The fellowship in the camp was extremely warm. Despite the difficulties of life many of them experienced, they always flashed a big smile and were keen to share their testimonies. Though there was the language barrier, campers never failed to greet us with their bright smiles and warm hand shakes or hand greetings by clasping their palms together. We were deeply encouraged by them. At the closing of the camp, 2 gifts from the Mission Trip Prayer Partners’ Fund were presented to the Camp Chairman and bro. Simon Snr., the Secretary of the Courtallam Christian Camping Centre Trust.

When the camp ended on 29 December, we had our 1½ day rest and tour around Courtallam. Making sure that we did not miss the highlights in Courtallam, a town famous for its waterfalls, bro. Simon Snr. brought us to the Five Falls, the Main Falls, the Old Falls and the Tiger Falls while on the next day, Bro. Simon Jr. (who incidentally was also the interpreter for Mr. Ung) led us to Panatheertham Waterfall and a dam in Pavanasem.  

On 31 December, we started our next adventure i.e. the visit to the assemblies. We first came to Rajapalayam Assembly where we stayed in a deceased evangelist’s house. His wife had gone for a holiday. We were taken good care of by Mr. Robert Thomas and family who stayed next door. In Rajapalayam, Mr. KC Ung spoke at the Watchnight service as well as on New Year Day on “The Promised Pomegranates” and “Across River Jordan to the land of Pomegranates” respectively. Besides that, we had the opportunity to witness the baptism of a brother and a sister after the New Year service. We also helped out in their ladies and children ministries. In order to disburse the gifts from the Prayer Partners’ Fund effectively, bro. Robert Thomas and our team held extensive discussions, after which we decided to use part of the funds to be shared among 51 evangelists, Joshua Sunder's palsy son, R. Hepshipha (a disabled lady), the needy and the poor among believers affected by the recent floods. Gifts from the children of Burmah Road Gospel Hall Sunday School were given to the Vocation Bible School organised by 2 assemblies.

From Rajapalayam, we then left for an assembly in Sankarankoil in the evening. After Mr. KC Ung gave the New Year message to the believers there, we proceeded for a dinner co-hosted by elder Ramini and elder Retnam. On 2 January 2009, we visited bro. Joshua Sundra’s family. Bro. Joshua is a commended worker who has a palsy son. A gift from the Fund was given for his son’s care. Many commended workers in India are not well-supported by their home churches and they just live by faith. For their welfare, a Workers Trust Fund was formed, giving each a stipend every two months. We were informed that the young commended workers’ welfare is often overlooked as they are new, unrecognized and especially when their names have not been registered with the trust fund until later.  Despite this, we are encouraged to know that many young men in India still step out into God’s service.

From Sakarankoil, we travelled to Virudhungar where Mr. KC Ung gave a message for a New Year Special meeting. We were then welcomed for a dinner at Bro. Petai’s house. After dinner, we left for Madurai accompanied by Bro. Chandramuthi. We put up a night at a budget hotel in Madurai before we flew to Chennai early next morning. 

Leaving for Chennai marked the completion of the second leg of the mission trip. The visit to the assemblies was indeed inspiring and memorable as we saw how much the people of India loved the Lord. Assemblies there sprout like mushrooms after rain as we could easily spot a few churches within a small town. The believers there were so keen in learning God’s Word that special meetings could be arranged within short notice and some even travelled by bus for an hour or so just to get to the meetings. In their conversation, they were always eager to share the love of God in blessing them and even seasoning it with a word of encouragement to us. Of course there was always, their warm fellowship and hospitality extended to us.


Upon our arrival at Chennai on 3 January 2009, we were welcomed by bro. Immanuel from CMCT after a flight from Madurai via Jet Airways. We were taken to YWCA which is quite near to CMCT to unpack and for a little rest. Sundri, Moses and Victor later came to take us to the Alampakkum Leprosy Rehabilitation Project which is adopted by CMCT. A meeting was held at the community hall where we taught the people there a song and presented a mime. This was followed by an encouraging message and the good news by Mr. KC Ung that Jesus loves us from inside and He is the only one that can cleanse our sin. We then helped to distribute the rations of rice, sugar, dhal and oil to the regulars and needy as registered in the log book. CMCT medical staffs go there regularly to train them to take care of their deformed hands and feet. Physiotherapy is given when needed. About 130 families are in this colony. Goats are given to help them earn a living. Counselling is given to discourage them going out of the Camp to beg. Self-help employment schemes and a sewing centre are set up for this purpose. 2 teachers are appointed to give tuition to their school children. 
On 4 January 2009, we were taken to Choolaimedu Assembly for the Lord’s Supper. There were about 400 people, children, teenagers and adults. About 132 children and teenagers from CMCT orphanage came in their buses and vans from CMCT. Dr. Colleen and some hospital staff also worshipped there. Mr. Ung spoke on worship, the Lord’s Supper and a challenging New Year resolution. There we met with James Peter and found out that the Bird Memorial Children’s Home was in need of funds. After discussion among the members, a portion of the Mission Trip Prayer-Partners’ Fund was given to the Children’s Home. After the service, we were taken for lunch by Dr. Colleen at a lovely Chinese Restaurant at Harrison Hotel. Together with us for lunch were Sundri and Vimala (CMCT staff), Dr. Colleen’s adopted children Marjorie, Marilyn, Miriam Grace and Mr. and Mrs KC Ung’s sponsored child, Meena.
In the evening, John Victor, an assembly leader came to take Mr. Ung, Anna and Angeline to a combined meeting of Kodungauyur, Madhavaram and Manah Christian assemblies. This assembly is a village out-reach post. The building was simple with an attap roof, small and restricted with a few chairs. Most women and young men sat on the floor. Next to the building is a crematorium and ashes fly all over. Mr. KC Ung gave a message from Romans chapter 1 verses 20 – 23 and Exodus Chapter 12 about believing in the true God and turning away from idols. The believers were new converts from a Hindu background. After the meeting, we had dinner at the church worker’s, Ebenezer’s, house. After dinner, we rode in an auto-rickshaw back to YWCA.

On 5 January 2009, CMCT hospital and other departments started at full swing ministering to the Lord. It opened the day before, after their December holidays. They started the day with the Lord, with devotions, worshipping and singing. We were brought to the hall for chapel service where doctors, nurses and the staff of 300 were gathered. The worship singing was led by bro. Tony accompanied by musical instruments. Dr. Colleen introduced the mission team to CMCT. We were each garlanded with flowers. Then the CMCT children and staff welcomed us with singing, dancing, puppet show items, etc. This was followed by a devotional talk by Mr. Ung speaking on Mary and Martha. It was an enriching morning to start each new day of service for the Lord with Him. After morning tea served by Sis. Sabitha and Sis. Velanganni, we were taken round CMCT to see its different ministries by sis. Josephine, viz. a Crèche, where the staffs’ children are taken care of, the Correspondence Department and Administration Centre where all our emails are replied to and letters are posted and the hospital In the hospital, they have a laboratory, an X-ray unit, a pharmacy, an operation theatre, a scanning room, a labour room, a dental department and an eye department, and a physiotherapy department which is open to all the hospital patients and to the public. We were then taken to ‘The Haven of Hope Handicrafts Centre’ which is on the 1st floor of CMCT. It started in 1974 with one girl in a rented garage. Today it is a place of training and employment for over 130 women and teenage girls. Training is given in embroidery, cross-stitch, tailoring, bead making, doll-making, patch work and machine work. Hand-painted cards are made by the Art section which has 4 men working there. A purchase of their crafts helps them to get a salary which may help most of them to have a meal a day. We bought some crafts for our family and friends.

In the evening, we left for Tondiarpet Ladies meeting with Dr. Colleen and staff in the van for sister Jeevarathinam’s 2-storey home with a flat roof top - a small square area. About 50 ladies were sitting on mats fully packed on the roof top! The meeting started with some bright Tamil singing and Dr. Colleen introduced the team to the ladies. We were each garlanded with flowers bought from the believers’ own savings. Dr. Colleen also gave them each a calendar and a Scripture Union daily devotion book as New Year gifts after Mr. Ung spoke on the burnt offerings and sacrifices and New Year hopes. The meeting ended about 8pm and they stayed around to eat some titbits. We were then taken back to YWCA where we had dinner packed by Dr. Colleen’s staff who sent it to us. The ladies’ meeting was an inspiration to us as we saw their hunger for God’s Word and their desire to be prayed for. They really treasured and learned God’s Word. They could easily recite chapters and verses from God’s Word. Wow, how they hid God’s word in their hearts - their heavenly riches. Many of these ladies come to the meeting when their husbands are away (and some even without the latter’s knowledge) because their often drunk husbands will tear up their Bibles and even beat them up. Hence, their need to memorise the Bible – chapter and verse!
On the 6 January 2009, after the Chapel Service, we were taken to the orphanage hostel on the 4th floor of this 5-floor CMCT building. On the 5th floor is Dr. Colleen’s home. This hostel has 8 dormitories. In each dorm, there are 15-18 students sleeping on bunks with a shelf each to keep their clothes. There are so many orphans that some even have to sleep along the corridor and in the library. The 240 hostelites ranged from aged 3 years to 35 years. All meals are provided. There is a roster for the girls to do their duties. Some of the weaker students are given tuition by CMCT staff after their work as voluntary teachers. Wah! How so many people can live in one room? How well-cared are we in Malaysia that some of us live in more than 1 home or a whole house to ourselves. How should we be God’s good stewards and how much ought we to love Him?
We were then taken to visit 2 Soup Kitchens in Chitatpharipet and Makkies in the slums (on the banks of the infamous Coombe River) of Chennai. CMCT has rented 4 small “halls” in 4 different slum areas of the city. The areas are Chintradripet, Mackies garden, Chetpet and Washermanpet. These soup kitchens are held everyday, Monday to Sunday. The staff members are very dedicated. They go to each of the soup kitchens to help cook and serve the meals to these needy people. These destitutes are normally old people who are abandoned by their families and they are so weak and poor that they can hardly walk, not to say, work. These soup kitchens are in the slum areas of dirty, narrow streets with lots of wastes and dirt around and giant flies and huge mosquitoes flying around. Each soup kitchen can accommodate about 50 people who come in to have a meal which may probably be their only meal for the day. The soup kitchen is a hope and joy for the destitute and poor.

After the visit, we returned to CMCT for lunch. After lunch, Ee Ling taught some staff from the Crafts Department a new craft. Sis Anna and Shih Shih learnt how to make flowers from cloth. Sis Angeline gave a talk to 9 nurses of different categories on breast feeding, expressing, storage of breast milk and pre-term care of babies. At about 5pm, we were taken for a tour around Chennai but Mr. Ung preferred to stay back to rest. The mission was indeed tiring but this was our last and only day of seeing Chennai at night. We were taken to dinner by 2 CMCT brothers. It was a late night for us, having to rush back to YWCA to pack to return to Malaysia the next day and to check out.

On 7 January 2009, our last day in India, after the Chapel service, we had an appointment with Dr. Colleen to witness the handling over of a laser therapy machine to be used for patients in the physiotherapy department. 3 physiotherapists, Sangesthe, Sonmiya and Joyce demonstrated the use of the machine. The purchased price of this gift was just a little less than the exact amount allotted for CMCT from our Malaysian Prayer Partners’ Fund. The remaining amount was topped up by Mr. and Mrs. KC Ung to purchase another traction unit for the physio department too. CMCT was most grateful for these two pieces of equipment which they very much needed and for which they prayed hard for. They were truly thankful for the way the Lord had answered their prayers. (In the evening, just before leaving for the airport, a few team members had therapy treatment for their aches and pains with the new equipment administered by the kind, gentle and committed physiotherapists of CMCT).
At 12 noon, we were taken to visit the homes of HIV patients Basker, Manomani, and Muthumani by brothers Aaron Moses and Samuel. The 2 HIV villages we visited were called Pulialamthotu and Choolaimathy in the slums. We walked through filthy, dirty, smelly narrow lanes covered with faeces, with people cooking outside their huts with flies hovering over their uncovered food. Rations worth 1,200 rupees for 15 days were distributed to these HIV patients. The HIV ministry has over 250 families. Self-help and skills-training programmes like sewing and candle-making are taught. About 80 children are affected too. The 2 families we visited were grateful when Mr. KC Ung prayed for them as they knelt to be prayed for. Their only hope is in the Lord Jesus. One lady was very learned. She is continuing to study for her Masters programme despite her hardship and sickness. They are all very thin, weak and pallor. The staff and social workers involved in this ministry are very praiseworthy as they work in such deploring conditions with such dedication and with only the Lord’s protection to bring joy and peace to the people.

We left the area to go back to CMCT for late lunch. It was CMCT open day. Many people came to fill up forms to apply to be eligible to be patients with CMCT. Their applications were screened by CMCT social workers. Many came with hope to be recruited by CMCT. In the afternoon, we spent our time at the craft centre, buying our last-minute gifts and packing for home. At 6pm we had dinner, fellowship with Dr. Colleen and a few of the staff of CMCT, and bade farewell to them. The person behind the many ministries of CMCT is the humble, cool, godly, loving, efficient yet assertive worker of God, Dr. Colleen M. Redit, a woman who loved India and came to India in 1964. Holding on to her motto “Where there is no vision the people perish”, she built up CMCT from a rented small garage sewing centre of one girl to its present 5-storey building of 400 staff. Thousands of lives have been helped, uplifted and given a sense of self-respect to live in society again. It is indeed a privilege for the members to meet and shake her hand in person.

At 7pm, we were taken to Chennai Airport through a long traffic jam. At 8pm, we reached the airport and checked in. Our flight for KL was delayed by an hour. We finally departed for KLIA at 12.30am and arrived at KLIA at 6.30am. on 8th January, 2009. Mr. and Mrs. Ung and Ee Ling transited their flight to Penang. Anna was met by her husband and daughter to take her back to Batu Gajah. Shih Shih and Angeline called for a taxi to take them back. This ended our 2 weeks of fond memories in India.

Report prepared by Wong Shih Shih
